MINUTES FOR ONE (1) PUBLIC HEARING 

OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD

HELD TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 21, 2017 AT 7:30 P.M.
 AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


Chairman Scott Marlow called to order the February 21, 2017 meeting of the Planning and Zoning Board at 7:30 p.m.
A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL
 
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Richard Lutz, Michael Dolan, Anthony Sutton (Vice Chair); Carl S. Moore, Rick Varrone, Tom Nichol, Jim Quish, Scott Marlow, Chairman.

STAFF:    David Sulkis, City Planner; Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk

Chairman Marlow:  Welcomed the Board’s new member, Rick Varrone.  Glad to be working with Rick.  He will offer and bring a lot to the Board.
C.
PUBLIC HEARING Close by 3/28/2017; expires 6/1/2017

1. 75 POINT LOOKOUT (ZONE R-12.5)  Petition of John Knuff, Esq. for Special Permit Site Plan Review and Coastal Area Management approval to provide earth filling within 25 feet of a tidal water body, on Map 28, Block 583, Parcel 7, of which Michael Monteleone is the owner.
John Knuff, Esq., 147 Broad Street, Milford,  representing Michael Monteleone and Chris Lee, property owners.  Reviewed the handouts that were distributed to the Board which were date stamped into the record: A letter from an abutting property owner, Liz Fogler; a memo prepared by his office to the Board consisting of Exhibits A-H; a memo from Langan Engineering to City Engineer, Greg Pidluski, and a photo of the placard that was posted at the site.
Attorney Knuff described the property and the deep slope that leads to the LI Sound.  Other properties on the west side of the Point Lookout peninsula have been stabilized.  The subject property has a very steep slope going to the Sound, which has not been stabilized and has been subject to erosion.  This jeopardizes the subject residence as well as the adjoining properties.  Approval of this application will fill in the missing piece in stabilizing the properties in that area.  Greg Pidluski, the City Engineer, stated this would be an important protection for the neighbors on either side of 75 Point Lookout.
Tim Onderko, PE, Langan Engineering, 555 Long Wharf Drive, New Haven, CT.  Displayed and explained the present site and topographic conditions of the property and the eroded condition of the property after storm Sandy.   This has created a very unstable condition.  Properties to the north and south have been reinforced.  Coordinated with the neighbors to the south so the improvements would look the same.  New site plan indicates this agreement with the neighbors to the south.
Mr. Sulkis:  The Board has his and Stephen Harris’ administrative summaries.  The Board should review the City Engineer’s report as well as the DEEP’s response via email, which appear to be contradictory.

Upon request, Mr. Sulkis read the administrative summaries.

Mr. Nichol:  Asked if any neighbors or others are opposed to this?

Attorney Knuff:  Neighbors, professional engineers and City Engineer all believe this procedure  is necessary.

Chairman Marlow:  Opened the hearing to the public and gave instructions to the public on speaking at the hearing.  Asked if anyone was in favor of the application.
Joseph Wren, PE, Indigo Land Design, 40 Elm Street, Old Saybrook, CT,  represents Leslie Nicholson, a neighbor for whom he is working.  They looked at the plan and studied it.  Ms Nicholson is in favor and agrees with everything that was stated.  There were some minor changes along her property line she asked to be incorporated into the plan and the applicant was very responsive.  The Board received the new plans that reflect the changes the neighbor requested, which were noted in red indicated “added 2/21/2017”.  All the other neighbors are in favor.
 Chairman Marlow:  Anyone else in favor of the project (no response).  Anyone to speak against the project  (No response).   Any further comments or questions from the Board?

Mr. Moore:  What should be done about the policy concerns expressed by DEEP.
Attorney Knuff:  Disagreed with Mr. Gaucher’s comments to basically allow the slope to erode.  Three professional engineers that advocate the restabilization of this property .  Mr. Gaucher is not an engineer.

Chairman Marlow:  Clarified that the fill was not intended to add to the land.
Attorney Knuff:  No.  Just stabilization of what is there.

Chairman Marlow:  Closed the public hearing.
Messrs. Quish and Lutz noted that this stabilization procedure appears to be necessary.

Motion:  By Mr. Quish to approve the application as presented.
Second:  By Mr. Nichol
Discussion:  None.
Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.

D.
NEW BUSINESS
2.  
528 WHEELERS FARMS ROAD  (ZONE DO-25)  Petition of John Knuff, Esq. for 

a Minor Amendment to a Special Permit to expand the Administrative Building, 

Student Center/Gym and construct a new maintenance garage on Map 104, 915, 

Parcel 13, of whichThe Village Foundation, Inc. is the owner.

John Knuff, Esq., 147 Broad Street, Milford CT, representing Boys and Girls Village, this 
year celebrating their 75th year.  Due to the outdated facilities a new, attractive administrative building, expand the existing student center/gymnasium building and construct a small maintenance garage, which would eliminate various sheds on the property, and provide a robust landscaping plan consisting various types of trees and hundreds of shrubs and perennials.  The overall square footage of the properties will increase by only 3,210 SF, The actual impact on Boys and Girls Village to fulfill its mission will be much greater.  The  proposed development will provide a more welcome environment to all it serves, as well as provide a more attractive entrance to Milford coming off the Merritt Parkway.  The total number of students to be served in Milford will go from 90 to 110.  The development will encompass two goals:  It will be able to provide Boys and Girls Village to provide enhanced services to their Milford students and second, as other B & G Village campuses are opened in Connecticut, the new administrative building will continue to be the core facility for its administrative staff and various needs.
Dr. Steven Kant, President of Boys and Girls Village:   Thanked all the City Staff who has always been so supportive of Boys and Girls Village.  He has been part of Boys and Girls village for 25 years and has seen it expand tremendously over the 75 years it has been in existence.  This is in testament to the work that is being done and the growing need for the services it provides.  There are now offices in Bridgeport and Norwalk, but the Milford site is the core of Boys and Girls Village.  The proposed expansion will dramatically enhance what the foundation will be able to do.  
John Wicko, Architect, 50 Broad Street, Milford.  Photos showing the existing administrative bulding and the proposed Programs & Services Building were distributed.  The displayed site plans showed the signature building which will be replaced with the new facility which will house the administrative offices, executive offices and several programs that require a facility of a more modern nature.  Mr. Wicko described the changes that would be made.  Construction will be done in phases, due to the funding that comes in from various sources. Phase 1A is the Program Services Building. and Phase B will be the maintenance garage.  Phase 2 will be expansion of the upper school.
The lighting and  extensive landscape plans were described, as well as the materials that will be used in the construction of the buildings.  The maintenance garage was described as well as the modern structure that will be the upper school and gymnasium.
Joseph Wren, Indigo Land Design, LLC, 40 Elm Street, Old Saybrook, CT.  Discussed the overall site plan, showing the entire property with all the existing buildings, highlighting the administrative building, student center/gym and maintenance garage.  Described the parking area, which presently exceed those required in the regulations.  Proposing 191 parking spaces, 22 more than existing.  The septic system was described.  It showed the existing, traditional septic system.  Previously the system had been compromised and had to be redesigned and replaced, which were approved by the Health Dept and State Health Dept.  The capacity of this system will meet the needs.  The Health Department reviewed the plans and was in support of the proposed plan.  
Mr. Sulkis:  It’s a good plan.

Questions from the Board regarding the generator, sprinkler system in the buildings and security measures were responded to by Mr. Wicko.

Motion:  By Mr. Nichol to approve the Boys and Girls Village application, as presented.
Second:  By Mr. Lutz.
Discussion:  None.
Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.
E.
LIAISON REPORTS 
Mr. Nichol:  Attended the Inland Wetlands meeting. 

F.
REGULATION SUBCOMMITTEE 

Chairman Marlow:  Mr. Grant was not present at tonight’s meeting.  The members discussed the status of the regulations that were sent to the agencies, for which public hearings will be held within the coming weeks.  Another regulation change will be brought to the Board for its review.

Other proposed regulation changes are in the discussion phase by the Subcommittee.

G. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES –  1/17/2017
Motion:  By Mr. Sutton.
Second:  By Mr. Nichol

Vote:  All in favor.

  
H.
CHAIR’S REPORT – None.

 I.
STAFF REPORT -  

Mr. Sulkis:  March 25th is an all day seminar on land use law put together by the CT Bar Assn.  He urged the Board members to attend. Attendees will be reimbursed after they attend the meeting.
 
J.
ADJOURNMENT  -   

Motion:  By Mr. Dolan.


Second:  By Mr. Moore.


Vote:  All in favor.


The meeting adjourned at 8:50 p.m.  The next Planning and Zoning meeting will be held on March 7, 2017.


Respectfully submitted,


____________________________


Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
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